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February 17, 2014

U.S. Department of Education
Attention: Secretary Arne Duncan
400 Maryland Ave. SW

LBJ Education Building, 7W311
Washington DC 20202

Dear Secretary Duncan:

In the preceding days, my office and I have received calls regarding Robocalls promoting private
schools. The requests for information were varied. Notably, the President of Tucson Unified
School District, Ms. Adelita Grijalva requested that my office investigate how private
student/parent information was available to a third party, when federal law restricts and protects
that information. Tucson Unified School District is the largest public school system in
Congressional District Three.

It is this specific inquiry that I believe merits the department’s urgent attention. As the
representative of Arizona’s Third Congressional District, | request that your department
investigate whether the recent actions of Arizona’s Superintendent of Public Instruction John
Huppenthal violate student privacy laws under FERPA, the Family Educational Rights and
Privacy Act.

Under FERPA, detailed student information cannot legally be given to third-party entities.

On Feb. 11, Superintendent Huppenthal made a robocall coordinated by a third-party — the
Alliance for School Choice — to 15,000 Arizona families encouraging them to enroll their
students in private schools by taking advantage of the so-called Empowerment Scholarship
Accounts, which provide private school vouchers to students who have family members in the
military, who have learning disabilities, who are in foster care or who attend a D or F school.

This robocall was part of a $250,000 marketing campaign by the D.C.-based Alliance for School

Choice, encouraging students in Arizona to switch from public schools to private schools, an
effort that is being coordinated with the Goldwater Institute.
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In 2010, Superintendent Huppenthal, who is running for re-election this year, benefited from a
$63,000 Independent Expenditure campaign funded by the Alliance for School Choice’s partner
organization, the American Federation for Children. That expenditure funded weeks of radio
attack ads against Superintendent Huppenthal’s political opponent in 2010.

The requests by Ms. Grijalva has raised questions as to whether confidential student databases
were distributed by Superintendent Huppenthal’s office to the Alliance for School Choice or any
other organization seeking to encourage families to take advantage of private school voucher
programs. If protected information, such as child-specific data related to a student’s disability or
a parent’s military service were disclosed to a third-party, this would clearly be a FERPA
violation.

I respectfully request that your office urgently investigate this matter and take whatever action
may be deemed appropriate under the law.

Sincerely,

au,/@ M
Rail M. Grijalva

ember of Congress
Education and Workforce Committee

cc:  U.S. Attorney John S. Leonardo
School Governing Board Presidents in U.S. Congressional District Three






